11 August 2008
Dear Sandi,

I am writing to you on behalf of Cycle Aware Manawatu to update you and PNCC on our thinking regards the road marking changes on Te Awe Awe Street.  The markings have been in place for 6 months now, allowing adequate time for members of our network to observe the performance of these traffic management tools in a range of circumstances (e.g. school holidays, weekends, during fine and fowl weather, short days, etc.).  The statements that we make in the letter are the result of considerable observation time and extensive practical use by a number of network members and we hope they prove useful.  

The markings have clearly redefined the space on the street, leading to some clear improvements and some clear problem areas.  The purpose of the remainder of the letter is to brief you on these and to offer solutions to the latter. 
Advantages
1. For the most part the new road markings are a vast improvement over the prior arrangement, especially where there are defined lines for cyclists where they can feel safe (e.g. the stretch of road from Victoria Avenue to Lincoln Terrace on the Victoria Avenue side of Te Awe Awe Street).
2. The green slurry regions are especially useful.
3. Increased safety for cyclists negotiating a left turn into Fitzherbert Avenue.
4. Improved driver awareness of cyclists.  This has been directly noted by CAM members.
Disadvantages
1. Exacerbation of two trouble spots at intersections:  Jickell Street T-intersection and the Victoria Ave four-way intersection.  These stretches have a centre turn lane, two motor vehicle lanes, and legal 24/7 kerbside parking, effectively creating a 5 lane road with no room remaining for cyclists when cars are legally parked.  This has created a dangerous road use pattern, and may lead to an increased incidence of conflict and/or accidents.  Drivers naturally expect cyclists to remain in the cycle lane. This creates a dangerous situation as the cyclist must pull out into the motor vehicle traffic lane to safely negotiate the parked car blocking the entirety of the cycle lane.
Solution:  Targeted removal of car parks from around these intersections would significantly improve road safety and avoid driver cyclist conflict.
2. At several points there are marked car parking spaces where the cycle lane narrows.  When cars are in the marked space, a cyclist has to move out of the cycle lane to avoid car doors being opened.  This, often sudden reaction, may lead to cyclists swerving into main traffic flow with serious consequences, as recently highlighted by a traffic fatality in Silverstream.
Solution:  
Have a ‘clearway’ during commuter times or reduce parking to one side of the road only.
3. In some places the cycle lane is not distinguished at all from car parking spaces.  When given no boundary marks, cars tend to park far from the kerb - reducing the space available for cyclists so that they cannot safely pass on the inside of the white line. 
Solution:  Clearly define the cycle lane from the car parks.  As noted above, have a ‘clearway’ during commuter times wherever space is limited.
4. Danger to cyclists turning right from Te Awe Awe Street into Fitzherbert Avenue from traffic going straight ahead.  This is particularly the case with secondary students traveling to PNGHS and to a lesser extent Awatapu College.  There is a challenge with negotiating from the left hand sweep turn cycle lane into the straight ahead cycle lane, and little safety net provided for the cyclist wishing to turn right into Fitzherbert, as this is often across traffic wishing to travel straight ahead.
Solution:  Advance stop boxes would alleviate this unsafe situation.  
To clarify what we mean in terms of the “Clearway” solution:  
Given the heavy use of this street (part of the Principal Cycle Network) by school age and commuter cyclists, we recommend a clearway at peak times (7.30-9.30 am and 3-6pm).

In light of the recent deaths of cyclists in NZ and also the pleasing prospect of growing numbers of cyclists, we need to be increasingly conscious of safety in our city.  

Not only is the clearway an intuitive solution to the problem, it is also clearly identified as best practice by LTNZ.  The following guidelines highlight the need for on-road cycle lanes on a street that has the volume and speed of traffic present in Te Awe Awe St.
Figure 6.1 in the good practice guidelines developed by Land Transport NZ (formerly LTSA)/Cycle Network and Route Planning Guide/ (see

http://www.landtransport.govt.nz/road-user-safety/walking-and-cycling/cycle-network/chapter6.html)

In summary we congratulate PNCC on efforts to improve road safety in the City, specifically the efforts made in Te Awe Awe Street.  Further, we recommend that work continues to further enhance improvement, specifically the safety issues highlighted.  We encourage the use of external peer review and offer our support to you in any way possible.  
We would like to invite yourself (or other appropriate PNCC representative) to attend out next meeting on Thursday 28th August at 7:30pm. This could be an opportunity to discuss the points we have raised and solutions. We believe that it is important to implement cycle safety best practice and learn what works well in terms of cycle lane markings so that we can improve safety throughout the city roading network.
We would welcome the opportunity to discuss this with you at our meeting and hope you will accept our invite.

Kind regards,

Julie Dalziel

(Secretary for Cycle Aware Manawatu)

Day ph 3518098

Email: julied@actrix.co.nz
